LOXLEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT LOXLEY SCHOOL
ON 7th September 2009 AT 7.30 P.M.

PRESENT:
P. Morris, (Chairman), P. G. Gregory-Hood, G. Jones, C. Ayres & I. Seccombe
IN ATTENDANCE:
W. Gadd (Clerk) 
1. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from M. Nightingale.
2. DISCLOSURE OF INTERESTS

Councillors were reminded that they are required to disclose an interest in any item on the Agenda. 
3. MINUTES
The Minutes of the last Meeting held on 6th July 2009 were read and approved as a correct record. 

4. MATTERS ARISING

4.1. 2 Hill Top
The Clerk advised that she had sent an email to Jeff Morris of County Highways advising him that during a period of heavy rain, water had again flowed over the footpath. To date, she had received no response. However, the water has now dried up and at present there is no problem.
4.2 Road re-surfacing
The areas around manhole covers and drains have now been filled up and new white lines have been painted on the road. However, the warning signs have not been removed by County Highways and it was decided that these should be removed by the parish council.
4.3 Maintenance of LPC Amenities

Please see report submitted by M. Nightingale. P. Morris and M. Nightingale will organise the working party on 17th October.
5. FINANCE
5.1 External Audit
The Clerk advised that Clement Keys had given an unqualified auditor’s report in respect of the Annual Accounts for the year 2008/09.
5.2 The Clerk’s Report
The Clerk reported that on 31st July 2009, the Parish had reconciled cash funds of £12686.12 held with Lloyds TSB Bank. This includes £1777 relating to the Flood Relief Grant. This sum is ‘ring-fenced’ and is to be specifically spent in accordance with the grant application. The Clerk pointed out that these monies were granted for flood protection measures in Goldicote Road and, ultimately, if the funds are not spent, they will have to be returned to Stratford District Council. Since the jetting of the drains, there has not been any significant problem. It was agreed that the matter should be kept under review and a decision made before the end of the current financial year.
Since the last council meeting the following three cheques had been issued and the clerk requested retrospective confirmation of these payments:
A Gabriel


wasp nest




 £40.00

Thomas Fox Landscaping
mowing




£391.01

Clement Keys


audit fee




£155.25


In addition, the following payments were approved:

Thomas Fox Landscaping
grass mowing




   £285.21
Information Commissioner
data protection fee



    £35.00
6. PLANNING APPLICATIONS
6.1 Wellbeck
The Planning Department did not adopt the Parish Council’s recommendations and permission has been granted without amendment.
7. SPRING BULB PROJECT
The Clerk advised that last year we received a grant of £250 towards the cost of planting spring bulbs. The amount of the grant was to be matched by the Parish Council so that £500 was spent in total. Last Autumn, we spent £352 including VAT. 

As more bulbs are required on the village green and the planting was a successful social event last time, the Clerk proposed that we spend a further £250 on bulbs and arrange for another planting session. It was agreed and G. Jones will organise. The proposed date of the planting is Sunday 18th October.
8. CHILDREN’S PLAY AREA
Please see report submitted by M. Nightingale.
8.1 Bark Chippings
The Council approved the purchase of 2m3 of bark chippings at a cost in the region of £100. The Clerk will contact Paul Jennings to clarify whether he is prepared to organise the purchase. She also pointed out that the annual independent inspection would be due again in October and it would be preferable if the work was completed before the inspection.
9. TRAFFIC CALMING
9.1 Speed Gun Volunteers Scheme

Please see report submitted by M. Nightingale.

P. Morris and the Clerk advised that they had read the report issued by Warwickshire Police and were concerned that it stated that the cost of the equipment was the responsibility of the Community. Today, the Clerk sent an email to Phil Moore, Road Safety Officer asking for clarification but has not yet received a reply. The Council agreed that if there would be no significant cost to the Parish Council, then they would like to proceed with the scheme. The Clerk will wait for clarification before contacting Darryl Armstrong.
9.2 Village Gateway Scheme
Please see report submitted by M. Nightingale.

P. Morris expressed the view that we need a meeting with an engineer to establish exactly what is required. 
It was agreed that we should await the return of M Nightingale before this matter is discussed further.
10. CORRESPONDENCE 
Various correspondence has been received mainly notices of meetings, advertising and other miscellany. The accumulated newsletters and reports were given out to be circulated around the Councillors and to be returned to the Clerk at the following meeting.
11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
11.1 Sign on Village Green

P Morris reported that M. Nightingale had spoken to M. Henshaw, landlord of the Fox, requesting that the permanent sign that they had erected on the village green be removed. This request was complied with but, a further easel sign has now been placed on the green. The Council had indicated that they were happy for signs of a purely temporary nature advertising specific events to be placed on the green. However, again this sign is a directional sign and seems to be intended to remain permanently. 
The Clerk advised that she had made some investigations and it would seem that all road signs require authorisation by WCC Highways and that signs of this type are considered to be against proper traffic management and road safety considerations. The Fox could consider applying for a brown tourist sign to be erected by WCC but these are expensive and the Fox would be responsible for the total cost. 
P. Gregory Hood proposed that we write to WCC Highways enclosing a photograph of the sign requesting their views. However, I. Seccombe advised that this type of directional sign is against Highways policy and that in addition it might need planning permission. P. Morris also pointed out that it did not have the permission of the land owners, being the Parish Council.
It was ultimately decided that I. Seccombe would contact Jeff Morris of County Highways requesting that he look into this matter.

11.2 School Letter re Electricity Supply

A letter has been received from the school concerning problems with power cuts and the affect on school equipment. I. Seccombe expressed the view that this was not really a matter for the Parish Council and asked whether the school had written direct to EON. P. Gregory Hood said that, as far as he was aware, the school had not approached EON. 

I. Seccombe suggested that the correct avenue would be for the school to contact County Education, Equipment and Maintenance Department. She kindly offered to take the letter and contact John Harmon of that department. P. Gregory Hood will advise the new Head Teacher.
12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING
The next meeting of the Parish Council is scheduled for 19th October 2009 at 7.30 p.m. and will be held at Loxley School. The meeting closed at 9 15 p.m.
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